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Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

November 5, 2007
Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

1. Call to order: 






  Blase Scarnati
President Blase Scarnati called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Kaibab Room of the University Union at 3:00 pm.  Blase welcomed all and asked that any guests or new Senators introduce themselves.  
Members Present: Thom Alcoze, Sylvester Allred, Samantha Arundel, Sharon Cardenas for Barbara Austin, Virginia Blankenship, Kathy Bohan, Roger Bounds, David Brumbaugh, Chuck Connell, Michael Costelloe, Terry Crites, Bill Culbertson, Jack Dustman, Heidi Fogelberg, William Gibson (for Reid Riner), Angie Golden, Liz Grobsmith, Gae Johnson, Astrid Klocke, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, Helaine McLain, Phillip Mlsna, Larry Mohrweis, John Neuberger, Lon Owen, Ricardo Pereira, Allen Reich, Jon Reyhner, James Sample, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Karen Sealander, David Sherry, CJ Smith, Julie Swann, and Marsha Yowell, 

Members Absent:  David Allen, Rebecca Cole, Joyce DeVoss (telephonic connection did not appear to be working), Marcus Ford, Tara Green, John Haeger, Josh Hewes, Glenn Hookstra (telephonic connection did not appear to be working), John Leung, Sheryl Lutjens, Cecelia Ojeda, Jim Pinto, Jennifer Prior, Louise Scott,  Zack Smith, Tom Wahl and Ric Wiggal. 

Others present:  David Bousquet, Mary Lou Galyon (CSAC), Eva Hatchner, Susanna Maxwell and Karen Pugliesi.   
2. Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: 




  Blase Scarnati

Blase presented the agenda and announced that President Haeger would not be able to attend today’s meeting and therefore amended the agenda removing item 7.  Hearing no objection the agenda was passed by unanimous consent.  The minutes for the October 8, 2007 were presented. A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes as presented.  A vote was taken and passed unanimously.    

3. Opening Comments: 




  Blase Scarnati/Rich Lei
Blase announced that the Bylaws that Senate approved recently were presented to ABOR and the President have been approved by both and are going into effect.  

At the November 19th Faculty Senate Executive Committee meeting he has invited faculty members that have expressed concerns regarding the draft Disclosure Conflict of Interest form.  He has also invited Susanna Maxwell and attorney Mark Neumayr to address this issue.  He called upon the Senators to notify him of others who might be interested in attending this meeting or wish to have particular concerns raised on this matter.  
Blase then suggested convening meetings to discuss areas of concern that have arisen from the COFS document.  He suggested addressing key points and providing summaries that could be distributed among the faculty. More details will be forthcoming as plans are firmed up.  

Feedback on the optional retirement plan has come in.  Comments have, in general, been positive.  Most expressed that it was useful to have flexibility for faculty. There were technical questions raised that were passed on to Susan Rain.   
Blase announced that under the last agenda item, we will be breaking into caucuses to discuss college assemblies.  He also would like to gather feedback from the senators regarding comments they have collected regarding the COFS document.  He would then like to summarize the feedback and make a list of general comments to distribute among the faculty.
At the December 10th meeting of the Faculty Senate representatives from ASNAU would like to address the Senate on the matter of textbook costs.  

Also at the December 10th meeting we will receive an update from the Faculty Evaluation of Administrators Subcommittee.  Marsha Yowell is the Chairperson of this subcommittee and she will bring us up to speed on this issue.    

Further, at that meeting we will be discussing some opportunities to bring folks to campus to discuss higher education issues.  It will be a forum for some critical issues that relate to Arizona and National concerns.  
Vice President, Rich Lei mentioned that the issue of summer faculty salaries is an issue that needs to be addressed prior to the next summer session.  This issue will be discussed in future meetings.  
4. Block Tuition 
          




David Bousquet
Vice President David Bousquest addressed the Faculty Senate regarding the President’s proposal to institute a block tuition for next year’s Flagstaff in-state and out-of-state freshmen and transfer students.  The plan consists of two plans both with a duration of eight semesters.  One will target in-state students, the other the out-of-state students.  The goals are to provide predictability for both the university as well as students and their parents.  The President has been meeting with various student groups as well as board and staff regarding tuition.  David proceeded to answer questions.  In doing so it was noted that the program is mandatory, there is a provision wherein after 8 semesters the student is given the rate of the class right behind him/her.  A student can miss one semester and still have the tuition rate unchanged.  Winter and Summer sessions are not part of the program.  If continuing students wish to sign on for the tuition block program they may and will be given e semesters.  There will be public hearings to address this matter and the proposal will be sent to ABOR for review.  
5. AAUP Report: Freedom in the Classroom  


Blase Scarnati
Blase summarized the report in mention and stated that the Executive Committee presented this for a vote by the Senate to endorse the report. He then called to endorse the report by unanimous consent.  Hearing no objections it was endorsed by unanimous consent.   
6. Faculty Handbook: Workload policy (revised_ & Ethics Statement      Chuck                                                                                                   Connell & Susanna Maxwell
Treasurer, Chuck Connell rose to the floor to address the issue of the workload policy of the Faculty Handbook.  A Motion was made and seconded to accept the Proposed Policy as presented.  Discussion followed.  Chuck reminded the Senate that the materials presented were a result from concerns raised at last month’s meeting.  Those issues (1. Overload 2. An appeals process 3. Faculty input in developing workload policies within each unit 4. Guidelines for development of the policies) have been reworded and are brought forth for a vote today.  Amendments were made and seconded. Discussion followed.  After a great deal of discussion and give and take the vote was called for.  The first Motion to accept the Amendments to the Proposed Policy as presented by Senators Owen and Allred with amendments #1 and 2 presented during discussion was made and seconded and passed unanimously.  The second Motion was in regard to Guidelines for Developing Workload Policies.  A Motion was made and seconded to accept the proposed language as presented with the changes agreed to.  The Motion was passed unanimously.  The third Motion was made regarding Faculty Workload.  A Motion was made and seconded to accept the Faculty Workload Policy as presented with agreed upon wording changes.  Discussion followed.  The Motion was then revised to include the amended wording in the above discussed sections.  The vote was called for and passed unanimously.  Next, a Motion was made to accept the document as now presented with the above changes approved separately.  The vote was passed unanimously.  A Motion was made and seconded to accept the rest of the document with today’s reworded sections.  Discussion followed.  After discussion, the concerns raised were dealt with individually by vote.  The items were then clarified and the vote was called for.  A quick recap as to what was about to be voted on took place.   The vote before the Senate was to accept the Document as presented with the changes made today. The Motion passed with one Nay vote.  
7. Comments from the Provost 




Liz Grobsmith
Provost Liz Grobsmith quickly reported that the College of Health and Human Services has a new Dean, Leslie Schulz.  Her start date is expected to be December 1st.  

She also called attention to the new President’s Distinguished Teaching Fellowship which has been established.        
8. Adjourn  







  Action Item
Given the late hour, President Scarnati tabled the business of the College Faculty Assemblies until the next regularly scheduled meeting.  He further asked that the Senators e-mail him any feedback they might have received on the optional retirement plan since time is running short.  He will collate that information and send it forward.  He then thanked everyone for their time and help on the very difficult matters before them.  The meeting was adjourned at 5:03 pm. The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, December 10, 2007 in the Kaibab Room, University Union.
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